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MINUTES FOR BOARD OF ALDERMEN MEETING 

June 12
th

, 2012 

6:00 PM 

 

 

The following elected officials were present:  Mayor Coleman, Alderman Beaty, Alderman Huggins, Alderman 

Martin, Alderwoman Morrow, and Alderman Withers. 

 

The following staff members were present:  Jim Palenick, Interim Town Manager; Maria Stroupe, 

Administrative Services Director; Pennie Thrower, Town Attorney; Gary Buckner, Police Chief; Doug 

Huffman, Electric Director; Bill Trudnak, Public Works Director; Steve Lambert, Fire Chief; and David Kahler, 

Community Development Director. Anne Martin, Recreation Director, was absent.   

  

The Mayor called the meeting to order at 5:59 pm.   

 

Mayor Coleman opened with the Invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.  The Mayor asked if there 

were any additions or deletions to the agenda.  Mayor Coleman stated that Item 10F needed to be added to take 

care of a budget amendment and Mr. Martin asked that Item 10G be added to discuss licenses for fireworks.  

Mr. Beaty made a motion to set the agenda, including the two additions, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Mr. Huggins made a motion to approve the minutes from the May 8, 2012 regular meeting and the May 22 and 

29, 2012 budget work sessions, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously.  

 

Consent Agenda: 

  

There was no consent agenda. 

 

Recognition of Citizens: 

 

Ms. Veronica Smarr, 408  Robinson Clemmer Road, wanted to express her appreciation for all the Town does 

for the residents.  She had called to have trees cut from her power lines and that department (Electric) responded 

quickly.  She appreciates all the town workers for what they do. 

 

Mr. Alan Cloninger, 509 W. Wilkins St., addressed the recent letter that was mailed out to town officials and 

citizens.  In his opinion, Dallas has an excellent Police Department and leadership.  The letter was untrue and 

cowardly.  As for the claim of illegals living in one of the houses he owns; that person is absolutely in this 

country legally.  Whoever wrote the letter should be ashamed for sending out something anonymously that was 

untrue. 

 

Mr. Peter Meadows, 109 S. Pine St., wanted to publicly thank the Town staff and Asplundh for a tree trimming 

job well done.  He has also written a letter to both entities expressing his sentiments.  He is really not a fan of 

tree trimming, but understands the necessity.  There was no debris left in his yard or damage done to his 

property.  He was very pleased with the manner in which this was carried out. 

 

Ms. Tracy Moore, 106 N. Oakland St., expressed her concern over the noise generated by Tavern on the Square.  

On Saturday, June 2, 2012 she called the police at 12:20 am due to the noise from music being played.  The 

music was turned down, but at 1:30 am there was still noise from participants playing cornhole.  This past 

weekend, the band just began to play at 11:25 pm.  The noise ordinance needs to be enforced and wants to know 

what the Town intends to do in this matter. 
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Mr. George Jaggers, III, 311 S. Oakland St., said he was speaking on behalf of his mother who lives at 313 S. 

Oakland St.  He stated that she had three questions; 1) How far is the water line going to go?  2) Will grass be 

replaced?  3) Will trees be cut down?  Mr. Trudnak responded by showing him a map of the project.  Mr. 

Trudnak also stated that anything that is disturbed will be replace and as much as possible, the new lines will be 

put in the same place as the old lines, which will make it unlike that trees will need to be cut. 

 

Recognition of Employees: 

 

There were no employee recognitions. 

 

Public Hearing: 

 

Item 8A – Mr. Beaty made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning the proposed 2012-2013 

Comprehensive Town Budget, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  Mr. Palenick gave an 

overview of the Budget Ordinance (Exhibit A).  The total proposed budget is $12,500,460, which is down from 

$12,513,532 for the 2011-2012 budget.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing and approve the 

proposed 2012-2013 budget as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8B – Mr. Martin made a motion to enter into a public hearing to consider an ordinance to amend Chapter I, 

“Health Protection and Disease Prevention”, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously.  The amendment 

provides for more specific details on what constitutes specific nuisances regarding weeds, vegetation, and trash; 

how notification is to be provided to violators; and details the timing for compliance (Exhibit B).  The 

amendment also defines “chronic violators” and establishes consistent and expanded enforcement against same.  

Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., asked who was responsible for renters.  Mr. Kahler responded that letters 

are sent to the offending address, as well as to the owner’s address.  Property owners will receive the bill if 

Town of Dallas staff cuts the grass on the property.  Mr. Kendrick then asked about whose responsibility it was 

to cut right of ways.  Mr. Trudnak responded that a right of way means that the Town has the right to get to their 

utilities, but does not obligate the Town to maintain the property; that is the responsibility of the property 

owner.  The Town may maintain the right of way enough to allow access to their utility, if necessary.  Mr. 

Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing and to approve the proposed amendment to the Property 

Maintenance Code as presented, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8C – Mr. Martin made a motion to enter into a public hearing to consider an amendment to the Traffic 

Ordinance defining “Trucks”, seconded by Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously.  At the May 8
th

 Board 

Meeting, following the second reading, the Town adopted an amendment to the Traffic Ordinance which 

created a new definition of “Trucks”, for the purpose of clearly clarifying what vehicles, under what 

circumstances, would be prohibited from certain streets when they were officially designated as “No Trucks 

Allowed”.   Such prohibition was placed on a portion of North Davis Street, with the same amendment.  

However, in so doing, there has been an unintended consequence.  A resident of the prohibited portion of the 

street works as a tow truck operator and is required as provision of his employment to take his vehicle home at 

night.  The designation of “No Trucks Allowed” on that section of the street has prohibited him from traveling 

on the street to get to his driveway, even though he does not park on the street.  Because it was not the intention 

of the Town to create such a hardship, it is proposed to include an addition/amendment that would read “or 

accessing the operator’s personal residence (so long as said truck is not parked on the prohibited street)”.  

(Exhibit C)  Mr. Huggins made a motion to exit the public hearing and to approve the amendment as presented, 

seconded by Mr. Withers, and carried unanimously.  

 

Item 8D – Mr. Beaty made a motion to enter into a public hearing to consider amending the Zoning Code to 

allow for the installation of “Electronic Variable Message Signs”, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried 

unanimously.  The Town Planning Board recently took up the issue of the possible allowance in Town of 

“Electronic Variable Message (EVM) Signs”.  The Planning Board forwarded a recommendation to the Board 
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of Aldermen for an Ordinance Amendment at the May 8
th

 Board Meeting, which resulted in the Board 

determining that the language of the amendment, as forwarded by the Planning Board, was deficient in that it 

would unduly limit the features and functions to allowable signs enough to render current technology largely 

unpermitted.  As such, the Board of Aldermen asked Staff to re-work a possible amendment to better allow for 

the current state of the technology of such signs, while still safeguarding the traveling public and surrounding 

affected properties.  The new amendment establishes a clear definition (consistent with industry standards) for 

EVM signs; it requires that any message remain static for at least 5 seconds at a time; requires the signs to have 

automatic brightness controls to match ambient light conditions; limits the signs to B-2, B-3, and BC-1 zones; 

and establishes minimum buffer distances of 25 feet from street rights-of-way and highway intersections and 

150 feet from residential zones. (Exhibit D) Mr. Beaty asked if the sign is displaying a fireworks image, does 

the 5 second limitation apply to each explosion, therefore interfering with the image of the fireworks display.  

Mr. Palenick answered that the entire screen cannot change in less than 5 seconds, but that the pixels within that 

image screen can change within the 5 second limitation allowing for an image of fireworks.  Mr. Beaty made a 

motion to exit the public hearing and to approve the EVM Ordinance Amendment as presented, seconded by 

Mr. Huggins, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8E – Mr. Martin made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning the submittal of a application for 

CDBG funds to replace and improve failing water mains in areas identified to serve income-eligible residents.  

The Town will submit an application for grant funds to the NC Department of Commerce.  The application will 

be for $750,000 of Community Development Block Grant Funds to replace aging waterlines in the residential 

neighborhood bounded to the North by W. Trade Street, to the west by S. Gaston Street, to the south by E. 

Gibbs St., and to the east by US 321. (Exhibit E) Mr. Peter Meadows, 109 S. Pine St., wanted to know what 

would happen if the grant doesn’t totally fund the work in the designated area.  Mr. Coleman stated that the 

Town will complete the work, whether or not the funds totally fund the work in that area.  Mr. Palenick added 

that the Town has committed to the total project, which is projected to cost approximately $3 million across all 

areas of Town, whether or not grant funding is received.  Mr. Bob Kendrick, 408 S. Groves St., asked what area 

of Town has been designated for the grant application.  Mr. Trudnak stated that the area was southwest of Main 

St. and would include, but would not be limited to the following streets: Pine, Border, Lorraine, Jenkins, and 

part of Gibbs.  Mr. Trudnak passed out a map for the audience to view the project areas.  Mr. Withers made a 

motion to exit the public hearing and to approve submittal of the application for $750,000 in CBDG funds to the 

NC Department of Commerce as proposed, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 8F – Mr. Huggins made a motion to enter into a public hearing concerning Electronic Gaming Operations, 

seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously.  In response to several inquiries made by potential 

merchants, and in absence of any currently existing regulations regarding Electronic Gaming Operations in the 

Zoning Code, the Planning Board met on May 17, 2012 and made recommendation for regulation of these types 

of businesses. (Exhibit F) The regulation recommended are very similar to those adopted by the City of 

Gastonia in early May.  Mr. Kahler made inquiries to Mr. David Owens, NC School of Government, asking if 

this type of business could be banned and based on current North Carolina law, these businesses may not be 

banned by a municipality.  The recommendation tries to regulate this business as much as possible to avoid 

potential negative impact to the community.  Included in the recommendation, this business type would be 

limited to BC-1 and B-2 districts and access to machines would have to be restricted to anyone under the age of 

18.  Based on the outlined restrictions, convenience stores would be required to have a separate room for 

gaming that prohibited entrance by anyone under the age of 18.  Currently, these businesses are not legal in 

Town, until the Board votes to allow them and set the zoning requirements.  Once approved, the ordinance will 

be enforced.  There are currently no establishments that would be grandfathered into this ordinance.  Chief 

Buckner stated that since by law the Town cannot outlaw these establishments, this is the most appropriate 

move to regulate them in Dallas.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to exit the public hearing and to approve the Zoning 

Code for Electronic Gaming Operations, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Old Business: 
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Item 9A concerned amending the employment agreement with the Interim Town Manager.  On January 20, 

2012, at a Special Session of the Town Board, it was approved to hire James M. Palenick as Interim Town 

Manager under the terms outlined in a “Conditional Offer and Employment Agreement” executed on February 

1, 2012. (Exhibit G) The agreement called for a limited, but indefinite term (likely to be 180 days or less); a 

salary rate of $67,600 per year, paid at $1300.00 per week for weeks worked; participation in and coverage 

under the NC State Employees Retirement System; accrual and receipt of vacation and sick leave per Town 

policy; and a $70 per monthly cell phone allowance; but not to include any additional benefits, including health 

care coverage.  However, as Mr. Palenick is remaining employed in the “Interim” position for what may 

become a longer term than originally anticipated, it is deemed appropriate that certain specific amendments be 

made to his employment agreement as Town Manager.  Those amendments are as follows: Section 2. 

Employment and Duties: and Section 3. Term: Amend the references to having a new Manager within 180 days, 

or the employment terminating within 180 days, to…..employment terminating, “Prior to December 31, 2012”.  

Section 5. Compensation: Add a sentence to read, “However, beginning effective July, 2012, Manager shall 

receive Health Insurance Benefits and Coverage for himself and/or his family consistent with the then-current 

Town-provided coverage program; and, Manager’s weekly salary shall be adjusted to total fifteen hundred 

thirty-eight dollars ($1,538.00) per week.  Mr. Beaty made a motion approve the amendments to the Interim 

Town Manager’s Employment Agreement, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried by the following vote:  Yays – 

Mr. Beaty, Mr. Huggins, Mr. Martin, and Mr. Withers.  Nays – Ms. Morrow. 

 

New Business: 

 

Item 10A was presentation of a proposed Comprehensive Town Fee Schedule.  The Town maintains and 

periodically updates may different fees and charges across a wide spectrum of programs and services.  In the 

past, there has been a rather loose approach to the recording, documentation, and regular updating of these 

various fees and charges.  In order to institute a more comprehensive and systematic approach, Mr. Palenick 

presented a singular master list, with corresponding schedules, organized by service and/or function.  It is the 

intent to approve this list concurrent with the Budget for FY2012-13 and then institutionalize this action each 

successive Budget year, so that the fees being approved, whether amended or not, are clearly measured against 

and supportive of the Budget being adopted.  Highlights of the fee schedule as are follows: 1) All fees are 

effective July 1, 2012; 2) The “Electronic Variable Message” Sign Permit Fee of $350 appears for the first time; 

3) New Subdivision Signs and Sanitation After Hours Truck charges are now at “full reimbursement costs”; and 

4) Stop payment charges are $40, not $100. (Exhibit H) Mr. Martin made a motion to approve the 

Comprehensive Town Fee Schedule as presented, seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10B was a request by Chief Buckner to declare 4 vehicles as surplus, so that they can be placed on 

GovDeals for disposal.  There are 2 – 1999 Crown Vics, 1 – 1996 Crown Vic, and 1 – 2001 Crown Vic.  Mr. 

Withers made a motion to declare the requested vehicles as surplus, seconded by Ms. Morrow, and carried 

unanimously. 

 

Item 10C was a request by Ms. Stroupe to approve an audit contract with Collis and Associates.  Each year the 

Board approves the audit contract for services to perform the Town’s annual audit and for preparation of the 

annual financial statements.  Collis and Associates has presented a contract for $18,875 to perform the audit for 

fiscal year 2012 and $7,385 for preparation of the annual financial statements.  Pursuant to G.S. §159-34, each 

local government must have its accounts audited each fiscal year by an independent “accountant certified by the 

Commission as qualified to audit local government accounts”.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the 2012 

audit contract with Collis and Associates, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10D was a request from Mr. Palenick to appoint Directors to the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation 

(DHCF) Board.  The by-laws of the Foundation call for the Board of Aldermen to appoint the following as the 

First Board of Directors for the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation:  1) The Mayor of the Town of Dallas; 
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whose term shall run concurrent with his term and service as Mayor.  2) (2) Ex-Officio Directors who shall hold 

the Office of Town Alderman, and whose terms shall run concurrent with their terms and service as Aldermen.  

3) (3) Directors who shall be residents of the State of North Carolina, and be appointed to terms concluding 

June 30, 2015.  4) (3) Directors who shall be residents of the State of North Carolina, and be appointed to terms 

concluding June 30, 2014.  Recommendations were received from the Board and the following slate of potential 

directors was proposed: Rebecca Rhyne (2 year term), Anna Pasour (2 year term), Stacy Duff (2 year term), 

Mary Ann Carpenter (3 year term), Charlotte Jenkins (3 year term), Sonya Buchanan (3 year term), Allen 

Huggins (Alderman), John Beaty (Alderman), and Rick Coleman (Mayor).  Mr. Huggins made a motion to 

approve the First Board of Directors of the Dallas Historic Courthouse Foundation as presented, seconded by 

Ms. Morrow, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10E was a request from Mr. Kahler to re-appoint Mr. Bruce Reid, Chairman of the Planning Board, to an 

additional 2-year term.  Mr. Reid has substantial experience and knowledge that is an asset to the Planning 

Board.  Mr. Huggins made a motion to re-appoint Planning Board Chairman Bruce Reid to another 2-year term, 

seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10F was the additional item concerning a Stormwater Fund Budget Amendment.  Ms. Stroupe presented 

an amendment to increase revenues and expenditures in the Stormwater Fund by $17,000. (Exhibit I) Due to 

two un-budgeted projects in the Stormwater Fund, this budget amendment needs to be executed.  Centralina 

Council of Governments conducted an impervious surface study and repairs were made to the culvert on W. 

Carpenter St. resulting in higher than anticipated expenditures.  The budget amendment reflects an additional 

$2000 in Professional Services and $15,000 additional in Maintenance and Repair Storm Water Systems on the 

expenditure side.  The corresponding revenue amendments are for $9071 in Grant Revenue received and use of 

$7929 in additional Fund Balance Appropriated.  As required by the Town of Dallas Budget Ordinance, action 

affecting the budget of a fund requires Board approval.  Mr. Beaty made a motion to approve the Stormwater 

Fund Budget Amendment as presented, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously. 

 

Item 10G was the additional item concerning required licenses for fireworks.  Mr. Martin stated that a fireworks 

class was to be conducted on Saturday, June 16, 2012 for licensure of anyone working at a fireworks display.  

Currently, Chief Lambert is the only licensed operator at the Town.  Mr. Martin recommended that the Town 

pay for the fees associated with taking the class and the exam for licensing for those operators that will be 

helping with the Town’s July Fourth Fireworks.  The State continues to increase restrictions for fireworks, 

which has prompted a need for all operators to be licensed.  Mr. Martin made a motion for the Town to cover 

the cost of the class and exam fees for those obtaining licensing to work at the Town’s fireworks display, 

seconded by Mr. Beaty, and carried unanimously. 

 

Mr. Palenick gave a Manager’s Report highlighting various projects underway. 

 

The first item addressed was an update on the Year-End Wholesale Power Purchase “True-Up”/Rebate 

calculation with Duke Power.  Mr. Bob Thomas, Progressive Engineering, was present to discuss the result of 

last year’s calculation.  Based on information received from Duke, Dallas should receive at least $182,000 in 

rebate from wholesale power purchases. 

 

The second item addressed the current tree trimming project.  Mr. McConnell and Mr. Nichols, representatives 

from Asplundh, were present to answer questions concerning the current tree trimming project in Town.  There 

had been a few complaints received concerning some debris left behind and the look of trees after trimming.  

The representatives explained the method of trimming used that tried to best preserve the health of the tree.  

They agreed to go back to the areas mentioned on all points and try to rectify the situation to best possible 

solution for all involved. 
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Mr. Withers made a motion to adjourn, seconded by Mr. Martin, and carried unanimously.  (8:11) 

 

 

 

 

 

 

____________________      _______________________ 

Rick Coleman, Mayor      Maria Stroupe, Town Clerk 
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